
Hunting and Wildlife 
Conservation Council 

December 15, 2023 

The Honorable Deb Haaland 
Secretary 
U.S. Department of the Interior 
1849 C Street, N. W. 
Washington, D.C. 20240 

Dear Secretary Haaland: 

The Hunting and Wildlife Conservation Council (Council) would like to thank you for 
your commitment to sportsmen and women and your support of the National Wildlife 
Refuge System (NWRS) within the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (Service). Today, we 
write to recommend that the Service modernize and enhance the Strategic Growth Policy 
(policy) for the NWRS. 

As you know, the policy, which was finalized in September 2014, serves to direct the 
Service in future land acquisition and easement decisions for the NWRS. The Council 
recognizes the important role that the policy has played over the past decade and believes 
the current policy should be updated to more fully recognize the existing and potential 
value of the NWRS. With that in mind, the Council recommends the policy be amended 
to consider the six priority uses, known as the Big Six, that are enumerated by Congress 
within the National Wildlife Refuge System Improvement Act of 1997 (Improvement 
Act). We additionally request that the policy be amended to prioritize seasonal habitats 
for migratory ungulates as well as prioritizing habitat for at-risk species. Importantly, the 
Council urges the Service and the NWRS to maintain its support for the existing priorities 
within the policy, especially waterfowl conservation and wetlands acquisition. 

The preceding two hunting and wildlife federal advisory councils (Wildlife and Hunting 
Heritage Conservation Council and the Hunting and Shooting Sports Conservation 
Council) both made recommendations to the Department of the Interior to integrate the 
"Big Six" - hunting, fishing, wildlife observation, photography, environmental education, 
and interpretation into the policy. When Congress passed the Improvement Act, the body 
recognized the history and value of outdoor recreation and wildlife conservation to the 
owners of the NWRS - the American people. However, as presently written, the policy 
does not prioritize or recognize the importance of the Service considering the "Big Six" 
uses when examining opportunities for easements and fee title acquisitions within the 
NWRS, despite the complementary relationship that often exists between wildlife 
dependent recreation and habitat conservation. The Council believes that incorporating 
the Big Six in the policy will not only enhance public understanding, public support, 

CHAIR 
Collin O'Mara 

VICE CHAIR 
John Devney 

MEMBERS 

Colin Beck 

Ryan Busse 

Jeffrey Crane 

Michael Crowder 

George Dunklin, Jr. 

Bethany Erb 

Daniel Forster 

Cole Mannix 

Lucas Martinez 

Brian Nesvik 

Lydia Parker 

Joel Pedersen 

Land Tawney 

Keith Tidball 

Lauren Ward 

Joel Webster 

Designated Federal Officer 

Douglas Hobbs 
U.S. Fish and WildlifcScrvice 
5275 Leesburg Pike, MS:OC 
Falls Church, Virginia 22041 

P 703-358-2336 






